## The Board of Education Town of Vernon

30 Park Street - PO Box 600 Vernon, Connecticut 06066

Paul Grabowski, Chair Kristiana Wintress, Vice Chair Karen Colt, Secretary Anthony Bedlack Patricia Buxton Susan Jablonecki Kriste Nucci Simone Sewell Mason Thrall

Date: June 24, 2024

### **APPROVED MINUTES**

BOARD OF EDUCATION SPECIAL MEETING
AD HOC 10-YEAR FACILITY STUDY & MASTER PLAN COMMITTEE

A Vernon Board of Education Ad Hoc 10-Year Facility Study & Master Plan Committee meeting was held in-person on Monday, June 24, 2024 in the Administration Building.

### 1.0 Call to Order

Board Chair Paul Grabowski called the meeting to order at 6:01 p.m. Committee members present: Mr. Grabowski, Mr. Thrall, Ms. Amanda Ruttenberg-Hakian, Ms. Lindsey Robbins, Mr. Josh Egan, Mr. Mark Rizzo, Mr. Kevin Brown, Mrs. Anne Fischer and Mr. Michael Colt. Ms. Maryann Levesque, Ms. Laura Bush, Ms. Allison Chiasson, Ms. Amy Ostien and Mr. Steven Linton were absent.

Also present was Dr. Joseph Macary, Superintendent of Schools.

### 2.0 Public Comment

There was no public comment.

### 3.0 Introduction of Members

Each Ad Hoc Committee member was asked to introduce themselves to the group.

### 4.0 Reports Overview

The Committee discussed Dr. Macary's memo as well as the Facility Study and Master Plan Executive Summary provided by Friar Architecture (attached to these minutes). Open discussion included questions and inquiries about the needs of school buildings in terms of logistics and operation.

### 5.0 Adjournment

Chair Paul Grabowski adjourned the meeting at 6:57 pm. The next meeting will take place on Monday, September 16, 2024 at 6:00 PM at Maple Street School.

Respectfully submitted,

Karen Colt, Board Secretary

### **VERNON PUBLIC SCHOOLS**



Office of the Superintendent 30 Park Street • P.O. Box 600 Vernon, CT 06066-0600 Fax (860) 870-6005

Website: www.vernonpublicschools.org

Joseph Macary, Ed.D. Superintendent of Schools (860) 870-6000 x4660

Robert Testa Assistant Superintendent (860) 870-6000 x4680

To:

Vernon Board of Education

From:

Joseph Macary, Superintendent of Schools

Date:

April 22, 2024

Re:

10 Year Facility Study & Master Plan

In the summer of 2023, the Vernon Board of Education commissioned a 10 Year Facility Study and Master Plan with Friar Associates of Farmington, Connecticut for the seven schools and three additional district-maintained buildings. There were three essential questions for the study: 1) identify major facility projects (over \$150,000) that will be required in the next 10 years; 2) assess the condition of current buildings to plan for any major school construction and renovation projects to ensure they will meet the future needs (infrastructure & capacity) of Vernon's projected student population; and 3) provide an initial plan to move forward and prioritize projects based on this assessment and findings.

Based on the District Strategic Plan, the Vernon Public Schools focused the study on three key areas: 1) efficiencies of facility maintenance and energy savings; 2) effectiveness of resources to ensure no school disruptions; and 3) targeting school populations to maximize state reimbursement of renovations.

The highlights of the key findings and recommendations include: 1) many of the school buildings will require considerable renovations and updates in the next ten years due to the age and condition of existing structures and original systems (the newest school in the Town of Vernon (CRS) was constructed in 1969); 2) many of the mechanical systems will require replacements as they were original to the buildings and need to meet newly enacted indoor air quality standards; 3) Maple Street School is approaching the end of its useful life; 4) the district enrollment and space needs are expected to remain stable; and 5) consideration should be given to consolidation of two elementary schools.

Attached is the four-page 'Executive Summary' based on over 1700 pages of the 10 year Facility Study report. The key takeaways from the report are: 1) planning for a 10 year rollout of facility upgrades; 2) HVAC mechanical systems need to be prioritized in the renovation cycle; and 3) Maple Street School is approaching the end of useful life and will need to be replaced. This full report can be found on the district web site at: <a href="https://www.vernonpublicschools.org/departments/facilities">https://www.vernonpublicschools.org/departments/facilities</a>

The recommended next steps are:

- Create a 10 Year Capital Improvement Plan inclusive of HVAC needs
- Develop a plan to construct a New School to consolidate two school buildings
- Construct a Facilities Plan for non-capital improvements based on priorities

Thank you for your consideration and continued support. If you have any questions, please contact me. The Vernon Public Schools, in partnership with family and community, is committed to provide a quality education, with high expectations, in a safe environment where all students become independent learners and productive contributors to society.

Facility Study and Master Plan Executive Summary

# Vernon Public Schools







### **BACKGROUND**

Friar Architecture Inc. was engaged by Vernon Public Schools to prepare a comprehensive 10-year facilities study and master plan for their seven schools and three additional District-maintained buildings.

The study was designed to answer three essential questions:

- 1.) Identify major facilities projects that will be required in the next 10 years. For the purpose of this analysis, the threshold for a major project was set at \$150,000
- 2.) Assess the condition of current buildings to plan for any major school construction and renovation projects to ensure they will meet the future needs of Vernon's projected student population. This includes a comprehensive determination of all schools' infrastructure and capacity.
- 3.) Provide an initial plan to move forward and prioritize projects based on this assessment and findings.

The information gathered can be used to guide decisions on school development and ensure the school facilities promote:

- Efficiencies of facility maintenance and energy savings
- Effectiveness of resources to ensure no school disruptions
- Targeting school populations to maximize State reimbursement of renovations.

### **STUDY METHODS**

Friar Architecture partnered with Consulting Engineering Services (CES) to conduct this comprehensive assessment during the Summer of 2024. The study included:

- Inspections and walk-thru of each building with a multidisciplinary team
- Incorporation of data from the recently completed HVAC commissioning study
- Evaluating the Existing Conditions of the facilities in contrast with a 20-year life expectancy
  - Verifying all floor plans and assessing all building systems, including but not limited to, Architectural, Structural, Mechanical systems, Security, and Technology
  - Assessing compliance with current Codes and the Americans with Disabilities Act (Section 504)
  - Incorporating data from other studies, including: VPS Hazardous Material reports, the Roof Asset Management Reports by The Garland Company, and the Ventilation Assessments by Consulting Engineering Services.

A binder with detailed findings, analysis, and recommendations was created for each of the ten buildings. This effort resulted in a total facility study report of 1,728 pages.

### **ASSUMPTIONS**

The study used the following assumptions and data to provide the conclusions and recommendations:

- A minimum 20-year useful life of the buildings and all systems based on State guidelines
- Compliance with applicable Building Codes based upon the proposed work
- Prowda Enrollment study dated January 2022
- NESDEC School Year 2023-24 Enrollment Projection Report
- Current (FY2024) construction cost reimbursement formula from the State of Connecticut Office of Grants Administration.

### **HIGHLIGHT OF KEY FINDINGS AND RECOMMENDATIONS:**

- 1.) The newest school in the Town of Vernon, Center Road School, was constructed in 1969. Many of the buildings will require considerable renovations and updates in the next ten years due to the age and condition of the structure and many of the original systems.
- 2.) Many of the mechanical systems will require replacement in the next ten years as they are original to the buildings and do not meet current industry standards for ventilation.
- 3.) Based on the enrollment studies and analysis of existing space, the District's enrollment and space needs are trending flat. There are no major increases or decreases projected for the next ten years. However, additional classroom space may be required if the District chooses to expand Pre-Kindergarten or other programs.
- 4.) Maple Street School is approaching the end of its useful life. The building is not compliant with current Building Codes and it would be cost prohibitive to upgrade the building to meet Code. The school is also not compliant with the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA), and lacks an elevator allowing access between the floors. The site lacks adequate parking, and adjacent land is not available for expansion or further development. Additionally, due to the age and condition of the building, there are extensive mechanical and structural concerns that would need to be remediated. Maple Street School is currently ineligible for additional school construction funding from the State due to its lack of compliance.

5.) Consideration should be given to the consolidation of two elementary schools. The efficiencies of larger school buildings include reduced expenditures in the areas of staffing, transportation, maintenance, and energy as well as providing greater flexibility with enrollment variations between grade levels from year-to-year. Northeast School has the most space available for a potential addition to a current site.

### **OPINIONS OF PROBABLE COSTS**

Based on the findings and recommendations of the study, initial estimates were generated for planning purposes. The projected Project Costs to undertake the collective recommendations for building improvements over the next 10 years amount to approximately \$120M in 2023 dollars, without escalation factored in.

In conjunction with the facility directors, the recommendations at each building were analyzed to identify individual Capital Projects of +\$150,000 over the next 5-10 years. The projected Project Costs for these individual improvement projects amount to approximately \$108M in 2023 dollars, without escalation.

Each building's report includes a comparison of the cost for the recommended work to that of industry standards for \$/sf repairs at a building of similar construction and size. Also provided is a comparison with the cost to replace the existing building with a new facility of similar construction and size, excluding site costs.

#### SUMMARY AND NEXT STEPS

Our analysis has determined that there will be extensive needs for renovation, construction, and repairs at the subject properties over the next ten years. Included in the facility report for each building are the detailed assessment, initial cost estimates, and recommendations for prioritization of work.

Implementation of the Master Plan will require further strategy formation and timeline planning with the District to define the recommended projects, and align proposed capital expenditures with yearly budgets over a 5-10 year timeline. This would include development of the individual project budgets to incorporate projected escalation costs and forecast potential State Reimbursement.